
Council Q&A – November 2, 2021
Thursday, October 28, 2021 10:04 AM

F. AWARDS AND RECOGNITIONS:

1. 21-1389  Recognize the 2020 US Census Naperville Complete Count
 Committee

I. CONSENT AGENDA:

1. 21-1388  Approve the regular City Council meeting minutes of October 19,
 2021

2. 21-1354  Approve the Inclusionary Zoning Workshop minutes from June
 21, 2021

3. 21-1392  Approve the City Council meeting schedule for November and
  December 2021, and January 2022

4. 21-1390  Approve the appointment of an additional student representative
  to the Planning and Zoning Commission

5. 21-1201  Approve the award of RFP 21-202, PCI DSS Compliance
  Services to CampusGuard, LLC for an amount not to exceed
  $231,025 for a three-year term

Q: It is my understanding that all our PCI are covered by our
3rd party contractors and that we don’t do the processing
and they do.  We just get the money from them. All the risk
should be on our hired firms that do it for us.
They will get fined in the case of something happening, so
what is our risk? Why should we spend this money if this is
the responsibility of others?

Hinterlong

A: While the City relies on its third-party vendors to store and
process credit card payments, we still have liability when it
comes to PCI compliance for a few reasons.  The primary
reason is that the credit card information travels over our
network to the third-party vendor for processing when a credit
card is presented in-person or over the phone. Therefore, the
third-party vendors require that we meet certain criteria related
to the security of card information both by our people handling
the cards and the network that the card information is passing
over. Thus, annually we are required to produce a PCI
compliance statement, which is a report that confirms that a
third-party has verified we have the appropriate procedures and
network set-up to secure the passing of credit card information
to the third-party vendor. If we are unable to demonstrate that
we are in compliance with PCI standards, the third-party
processors increase their transaction costs to compensate for
the additional risk.
Ultimately if the City does not stay in compliance with PCI
standards, we risk losing our ability to take credit cards as a
form of payment and/or be assessed fines.

Mayer/
Nguyen

Q: Please include the bids of the other options that were
considered so that the council can be sure that we are
approving a good choice.

Leong

A: Below are the cost proposals submitted by the vendors with
their RFP responses.
• AT&T: Did not provide a cost proposal
• CampusGuard: $79,680
• Glasshouse Systems: $83,029

Mayer
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• Megaplan IT: $94,700
• Moss Adams: $110,260
• Plante Moran: provided a range ($69,500 - $91,000 plus

on-demand consulting)
• RSI: 87,300
• Rubin Brown: $59,500 or $69,710 (depending upon training

option)
• True North Consulting Group: $52,062 (plus options

depending upon final scope)
• Viking Cloud: $159,450

Please note that this procurement is a Request for Proposals
rather than a Bid.  Vendors were asked to provide a cost
proposal based upon the scope of services provided in the RFP
with the understanding that the final scope of work and cost
proposal would be negotiated with the highest scoring vendor.

6.  21-1349  Approve the award of Bid 21-252, Liquid Cationic Emulsion
  Polymer for Centrifuge Dewatering, to Polydyne Inc. For
 an amount not to exceed $373,261 and for a two-year term

7.  21-1350   Approve the award of Bid 21-253, Liquid Cationic Emulsion
   Polymer for Gravity Belt Thickening, to Solenis LLC for an
   amount not to exceed $156,382.72 and for a two-year term

8.  21-1359  Approve the award of Cooperative Procurement 21-362,
   Roadway Salt, to Compass Minerals for an amount not to
   exceed $660,555

Q: Have we considered alternatives to roadway salt?  If yes, please
provide alternative cost estimates (which I assume are vastly higher).
If no, why not?

Leong

A: DPW continues to examine alternative chemicals and new technology for
use during winter operations on the roadways.  Our research has shown
that rock salt and calcium chloride are the most effective combination for
melting snow to ensure that roads remain safe for travel.  The alternatives
to salt and calcium chloride are still chemicals, and most do not have the
same melting properties.  DPW has found that the best way to be
environmentally responsible and still provide safe roadways during winter
is to reduce the amount of salt that is used during an event.

Dublinski

9.  21-1229B  Approve the award of Cooperative Procurement 21-337,
 SMARTnet Maintenance Renewal, to CDW-G for an amount not
 to exceed $414,387 and for a one-year term

Q: Why is the quote almost $100K more than budgeted? Where
did the City go wrong in not appropriately budgeting for this
item?

Bruzan
Taylor

A: SMARTNET pricing is very complex.
The SMARTnet quotes consist of hundreds of line items for the
various components of the converged computing, storage, and
networking platform.
Each component has multiple support service levels available. Staff
optimize the configured service levels across the many components
where possible to lower total cost.
The list of components is fairly dynamic due to:
1. Staff’s continuous effort to migrate applications off of legacy

equipment onto Cisco equipment and reduce cost by
eliminating legacy equipment and effort to maintain different
environments. The 2021 IT budget included $140,000 for
maintenance and warranty for HP servers. Staff is ahead of
schedule in the plans to retire some these servers where they
no longer require maintenance and warranty and migrate some
of these servers to Cisco Hyperflex equipment where they will
be covered under SMARTnet maintenance and warranty.
Because of this, it is anticipated that nearly $100,000 of the
$140,000 budgeted for HP warranty will be avoided.

2. Equipment growth to support on-going growth in the City’s

Nguyen
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needs for computing, storage and networking.
3. Current supply chain issues. In the past, some switches are

treated as commodities and replaced with spares instead of
paying for maintenance. Due to current supply chain issue,
staff is now forced to use spares for growth and pay for
maintenance for failed devices.

Q: It is my experience that when you consult with the vendor
regarding which solution is the best for you, that they often tell
you that their product just happens to be the best solution.
Please include some other solutions that were considered, and
the costs associated.  Also, please include non-coop pricing so
that we can be sure that Naperville is getting a good deal from
the coop pricing.

Leong

A: Staff consulted vendor CDW specifically because CDW is the holder
of a State of Illinois Master Services Agreement for Smartnet
Services, which was awarded through a formal competitive RFP
process conducted by the State of Illinois’ Central Management
Services agency. Other proposer's solutions that were evaluated by
the State include: World Wide Technology, Sentinel Technologies,
AT&T Corp, Presidio, and SHI International. All discussions between
CDW and City staff, regarding solutions, were within the confines of
services specifically offered through the competitive award and
subsequent MSA.

Catalano

10.  21-1386  Accept the public street improvements at Ashwood Park South
 Unit 3, Phase 2 and authorize the City Clerk to reduce the

    corresponding public improvement surety

11.  21-1385  Waive the applicable provisions of the Naperville Procurement
   Code and award Procurement 21-354, Grant Application
   Assessment, Preparation and Submittal Services, to West
   Monroe Partners, LLC for an amount not to exceed $180,000
   (requires six positive votes)

Q: Please explain the meaning of the $11,500 figure and the
$180,000 figure.  Are there alternatives to having the grant
writing handled by a contractor?  Are there other
communities that are handling this in-house?

Holzhauer

A: The Electric Utility did not budget for this work because there was
no federal discussion of this type of stimulus bill being passed;
therefore, the account line this expense will be assigned to only
has a budget of $11,500. Underspend from other utility accounts
will cover the expense which will not exceed $180,000.

The City is not staffed nor experienced in writing these types of
grant requests. West Monroe Partners is uniquely positioned to
apply for these types of grants as they have hired former
Department of Energy staff and have been successful in obtaining
grants similar to this for the Electric Utility in the past.

Groth

Q: How many Grant Writers do we currently have on staff? How
much funding by department has been received excluding
ARA and CARES act?

Gustin

A: The City has no staff members specifically dedicated to a grant
writing function. The City maintains a number of recurring grants
with state and federal agencies. In 2020, the City received $1.67
million in grant dollars (excluding CARES), mostly from recurring
grant sources, the largest being CDBG at more than $500,000
annually. Other examples include public safety and highway

Munch
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construction grants. When new grant opportunities are identified,
it typically requires a significant amount of work for staff to gather
information necessary to submit an application.

Q: I would like to see a competitive bid for this expenditure.  I
have heard about a variety of grants that were successfully
acquired.  Are you telling me that they were all processed by
outside contractors?  I appreciate the idea of using
temps/contractors for short term needs, but this is arguably
two fully loaded headcount for a year.

Leong

A: It is expected that the grants for grid resiliency, renewable energy
source integration as well as technology upgrades to be awarded
by the new legislation could bring $10-$20 million dollars to the
electric utility to fund work that was already planned. In order to
best position the utility for these funds, staff is recommending that
a sole source award be made and work begin on vetting of
projects as well as information sharing with West Monroe Partners
immediately so the applications can be completed as soon as the
legislation is passed (expected in November or December of
2021). The average duration of an RFP process from document
preparation to award is 143 days depending on complexity. If the
Utility were to issue an RFP for the grant writing proposal, the
process would be delayed by 3-6 months.

Groth

12.  21-1297  Waive the applicable provisions of the Naperville Procurement
   Code and award Procurement 21-365, Electronic Bill Payment to
   to Fidelity Information Services LLC for an amount not to exceed

  $174,000 for a one-year term (requires six positive votes)

Q: I would like to see a competitive bid for this expenditure.  I have
seen many of these requests, I am hoping that this is not
pattern that indicates poor planning.  How long will it take to
perform what should be a well known process for public bid,
and how might that impair our ability to process payments in
the short run??

Leong

A. As indicated in the memo, during the current term, staff planned to
transition the utility billing function, including e-billing services, from
FIS to the City’s enterprise resource planning system (ERP), known
as Munis. However, there have been several delays in this plan, one
being the ongoing deployment of the City’s AMI program. Due to the
delays in the plan, staff has determined that it is necessary to work a
plan B, that will either confirm the original plan to move these
services within the ERP system or continue to contract with a third-
party. If it is determined through the RFI process that a third-party is
how we should proceed staff will issue an RFP for these services, as
indicated in the memo.

Mayer

13.  21-1365  Waive the first reading and pass the ordinance terminating
   temporary 30-minute on-street parking regulations in the
   Central Business District (requires six positive votes)

14.  21-1370  Waive the first reading and pass an ordinance amending
    Title 11 (Motor Vehicles) Chapter 2 (Parking) to convert the
    top levels of the Van Buren and Water Street parking
    facilities to permit-only parking (requires six positive votes)

Q: I noticed when reading the ordinance that there is no parking
between 2am-5am still. A comment often heard in my much
younger years and still today is that this rule has the
unintended effect of encouraging people who drive downtown
to visit our bars to drive home tipsy or drunk rather than leave
their car overnight and risk being towed. I understand that we
do not want vehicles parked overnight, but I think we should
reweigh those reasons versus the safety risks when someone
drives home drunk when they really should leave their car
overnight.

Bruzan
Taylor

A: Overnight parking is allowed in the following downtown deck
locations on Friday and Saturday nights:
• Van Buren Parking Facility Levels 1 through 5
• Central Parking Facility Levels 1 and 2

Louden
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• Municipal Center Lower Level

Should the City Council wish to consider expanding the times when
overnight parking in the downtown decks is permitted, staff can bring
a recommendation to a future meeting.

15.  21-1333  Pass the ordinance proposing and setting a public hearing
 for the establishment of Special Service Area No. 34 for
 streetscape improvements on a portion of Block 422 of downtown
 Naperville

Q: Just want to make sure that any electric, sanitary or water
service lines will be replaced by the expense of the property
owners and not the tax payers if any repairs or replacement
is needed?

Hinterlong

A: DPU-W: The water service will be replaced up to the b-box, entire
lead services up to the meter.  The sanitary services will be lined
or replaced up to the ROW limit.  In the downtown area many of
the buildings go up to the ROW line, and the city owns the portion
of the services in the ROW.

DPU-E: Property owners will be responsible for any service
upgrades. The Utility will be upgrading its own infrastructure in
the area during the project. This is a shared expense and
benefits customers beyond the SSA.

Blenniss/
Groth

Q: I13 through 15 – With losing parking in the garage how will
the removal of 30 minute parking affect the area?  These
three all seem to effect the other.  Please provide staffs
position on all three.

Gustin

A: Based on the feedback received in the downtown parking survey,
restoring most on-street parking to two-hours, instead of the
temporary 30-minute regulation, should improve the parking
experience for downtown visitors. The longer on-street
regulations will also be beneficial for downtown visitors since the
top levels of the Van Buren and Water Street decks will only be
available to Central Business District permit holders should City
Council pass the ordinance to enact those regulations.

Louden

16.  21-1376  Pass the ordinance approving a variance to Title 3 (Business and
 License Regulations) Chapter 3 (Liquor and Tobacco Control)
 Section 11:2 (Liquor License and Permit Classifications:
 Off-Premises Consumption Liquor Licenses) to allow the issuance

   of a Class S – Specialty Wine Shop liquor license for a premise
   Jefferson St  for Development LLC at 30 West Jefferson

Q: Is the alcohol to be consumed on premise or is it for take
out as well?

Hinterlong

A: The license will allow for on-premises consumption and package
sale of craft beer and wine.

Lutzke

Q: I don’t often associate cupcake selling with serving
specialty wine.  Will this variance be in effect forever?  And
is it transferrable to other businesses that might occupy
this location in the future?

Leong

A: The variance is not transferrable to another corporation. If any of
the following occurs with Jefferson Street Development, LLC
d/b/a Molly's Cupcakes Naperville, the variance will
terminate: suspension, revocation, or nonrenewal of the liquor
license; transfer or reassignment of more than fifty percent
(50%) of the shares of the corporation; or bankruptcy or
insolvency.

Lutzke

17.  21-1367  Pass the ordinance to establish temporary traffic controls and issue
    Special Event and Amplifier permits for the Turkey Trot 5K Run on
   Thursday, November 25, 2021

18.  21-1368  Pass the ordinance to establish temporary traffic controls and issue
   Special Event and Amplifier permits for the Rotary Clubs of
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        Naperville Holiday Parade of Lights on Friday, November 26, 2021
 

19.  21-1400  Adopt the resolution authorizing execution of a collective
         Bargaining agreement between the City of Naperville and MAP

  Chapter #363

CHANGE In the collective bargaining agreement (CBA) attached to this agenda item
there is a ministerial error within the wage rates table for the first step.
Attached to this Q&A is an amended CBA with the error corrected. The
attached amended CBA replaces Exhibit A of authorizing resolution. The
correction has no impact of the cost of this CBA. At the 11/2/21 Council
meeting, staff recommends Council approve the resolution authorizing the
CBA, with the amended CBA as noted here in the Q&A.

DiSanto

L.  ORDINANCES AND RESOLUTIONS:

1.  21-1341B  Pass the ordinance amending Title 8 (Public Utilities) Chapter 1
          (Electricity) Article C (Electric Service Rates) of the Naperville

                               Municipal Code

2.  21-1347B  Pass the ordinance amending Title 8 (Public Utilities) Chapter
2                                       (Municipal  Water and Sewer) Article C (Water and Sewer
Rates,
                               Connection Charges) of the Naperville Municipal Code

Q: Can we have the charts for the 1 mile replacement scenario
please? Or would that be the current rates?

Hinterlong

A: Attached are the average residential and average non-residential
bill impact charts for Capital Improvement Scenario #1 that has 1
mile of watermain replaced each year. The rate ordinance
supports Capital Improvement Scenario #2 at 3 miles of
watermain replaced each year.

Blenniss

O.  REPORTS AND RECOMMENDATIONS:

1.  21-1375  Approve the Bridge to 2023 Priorities Plan

Q: 1) Please provide last 6 years financial principal
achievements on 25% reserves and 25% debt reduction and if
staff recommends 25% is to low or to high pending future
inflation forecasts.

2) In viewing the overall budget there is an increase projected
for Cannabis HRST, please provide how staff came to this
number with full back-out calculations.

3) As the City is look at housing choices and the implantation
of the Volunteer Affordable Housing Incentives explain the
need for a Naturally Occurring Affordable Housing plan as the
incentives may most likely provide a better conduit of
naturally occurring affordable housing.

4) Staff is recommending another citizen survey for 2023,
what will that survey include?  Example: CORE City
responsibilities such as infrastructure; water; electric; public
works services; finance; IT; public safety and/or housing?
Will there be an all inclusive outreach program (one-on-one)?
Can each Department offer a customer service feedback
survey when resident interacts with the City?  A customer
service email response survey with rating of City services.

5) What would be the additional cost of Shockey?

Gustin
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A: 1) The September Financial Report to City Council included the
historical achievements in both increasing cash reserves and
decreasing debt. That report can be viewed here. Regarding the
appropriate reserve requirement for the future, staff has not
identified a compelling factor that would support a change to the
current reserve policy. The Financial Advisory Board has reviewed
the current policy and expressed interest in making some
modifications, but has not been able to provide a consensus as to
what those modifications would be. Staff will continue to work FAB
to identify updates to the City's formal reserve policy.

2) As staff has indicated previously, the Illinois Department of
Revenue's rules prohibit the City from specifically calling out the
amount of revenue generated by our three dispensaries. That said,
the City's estimate for 2022 home rule Cannabis tax is based on
year-to-date revenue for 2021 with growth based on current trends
seen in monthly revenue.

3) The two initiatives are targeting different categories of housing. 

The Affordable Housing Incentives would primarily affect new
construction housing, encouraging developers to include more
affordable units by offering density bonuses in return for including
a higher percentage of affordable units. The units would have to
remain affordable for at least 30 years. 

The NOAH initiatives are designed to encourage preservation
of existing affordable units in community areas that already
have a higher than average number of these units. Examples
include single-family rehabilitation assistance targeted towards
groups most likely to own lower-cost homes in need of
rehabilitation, such as senior homeowners and homeownership
assistance programs for lower-income homebuyers.

4) Staff will make note of these suggestions and, upon Council
approval of a 2023 citizen survey, will include them as part of the
survey development discussions.

5) The City's engagement with Shockey will conclude with the
approval of the Bridge to 2023 Priorities Plan.

Munch/
Broder/
Gallahue

2.  21-1342  Provide direction regarding a potential Affordable Housing Program

Q: As council has agreed this is a volunteer program would staff
recommend the word voluntary be included in every aspect of
the write up so developers and residents are clear.

Gustin

A: If Council directs staff to prepare an ordinance for this program, staff
will ensure that the voluntary nature of the program is clear in the
ordinance language.

Laff
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